Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Miss Jeanne Gross, of St. Charles, a Senior, who will reign as Lindenwood's 31st May Queen at the annual May Fete on the campus on May 7.

MAY • 1949

An Invitation to the Alumnae from President McCluer

V ARIOUS events in connection with the commencement season are announced in this Bulletin. Alumnae are especially invited to attend the alumnae dinner in honor of the Seniors on Saturday evening, May 28, in the college dining room; the general meeting of the Alumnae Association also on Saturday evening; the baccalaureate service at 10 o'clock Sunday morning, May 29; and the commencement exercises at 10 o'clock Monday morning, May 30.

At the alumnae dinner the President of the Alumnae Association, Mrs. H. K. Stumberg, of St. Charles, will welcome the members of the graduating class into the Alumnae Association. The business meeting of the association will be held in Sibley Chapel immediately after the dinner. One matter of business to come before the Association will be the designation of the use to which undesignated gifts to the Alumnae Fund should be put. It is hoped that many of the alumnae will be present for this meeting and that most of the alumnae chapters will be represented.

The alumnae selected to represent the Alumnae Association at the meeting of the Board of Directors have received invitations from the President of the Board and six of the seven have indicated that they will be present.

It will be a great privilege to welcome alumnae back to the campus of their alma mater and have them share with us the activities which will honor the fiftyfive Seniors who will be graduated.

In this Issue:

New Curriculum

Page Three

Peter Pan Published

Page Four

Commencement Program

Page Five

Roll Call of Class of 1937

Page Six

Conference Reports

Page Seven

Girl of the Month

Page Eight

May Fete

Page Nine

Teachers' Institute

Page Ten

Alumnae News

Pages Eleven and Twelve

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 122

MAY, 1949

No. 9

A Monthly Paper Published by LINDENWOOD COLLEGE ST. CHARLES, MO.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

New Curriculum Will Prepare Students For Home-making and Citizenship

Course of Study Offers Major to Young Women Who Wish to Combine Training for Home Management and Community Leadership With Vocational Preparation

Many women students desire professional or vocational training of the same sort that many mendesire. It has always been the aim of Lindenwood College to meet this need in a number of areas. Lindenwood students who have graduated and gone on to professional or graduate school training or into salary earning positions in business and industry have acquitted themselves as equal in training and ability with the men with whom they were competing.

The immeasurable influence of women in all areas of human life and the vital importance of the role which is theirs in the world community challenge colleges to provide them with a liberal education of the highest order. This, too, Lindenwood has sought to do since the day it became a four year college. Many of its students have taken the conventional bachelor of arts degree with a major in a particular department.

There has been a growing realization that in addition to this conventional program, it may be that the woman's college can also perform an especially valuable function in a somewhat different direction.

Women do almost all of the spending of family incomes in the United States. It is the woman in the home who sets the tone and level of family morale and contribution to the community and society. The faculty of Lindenwood College has been giving much study during the last year to the development of a curriculum designed to prepare young women for responsibilities of the wife in a home and of a citizen in the community. A check shows that 90 per cent of Lindenwood's graduates are married within five years after graduation from college.

With these considerations in mind the Educational Policies Committee prepared a curriculum which the faculty adopted at its meeting on March 10. This curriculum is offered as a major for the young woman who plans to be married soon after leaving college or who is uncertain concerning the field in which she wishes to major.

Instead of requiring a concentration of 24 hours of Grade II or higher courses in one field for a major and 12 in another for a minor, the new curriculum includes the 38 hours required of all students seeking a bachelor's degree and 48 hours distributed over five different departments.

It will be noticed that in spite of the requirement of the large number of hours spread over various fields, there is a sufficient number of elective hours (42) to allow the student to plan some vocational training in addition, should she feel that she will be called upon to supplement the family income or should she wish the security of knowledge that she could earn her own living if necessary. It will also be noticed that not much work is required in the field of Home Economics. It is recommended that those women who do not have competence in the mechanical skills of running a house take the courses which will give them these skills. The young woman who majors in the curriculum outlined below will be a cultured woman able to be a real home maker and able to take her place as a leader in her community.

Each student taking this new curriculum will, of course, be expected to complete those courses required of all students for the Bachelor of Arts degree. These courses include 12 hours in English, two courses in Philosophy or Religion, the course of Humanities, an introductory course in General Biology, six hours in Physical Science or Mathematics, and four hours in Physical Education. Students electing to major in the new curriculum must also take Introduction to Sociology, Introduction to Psychology, or Introduction to Economics; American State and Local Government; Ethics; and the Psychology of Marriage or the Family.

From the courses listed below and those listed immediately above it is required that the student must complete forty-eight hours, at least twenty-four of which must be of Grade III (Grade III courses are open to Juniors and Seniors.)

In the Department of Economics

Business Law
Consumer Economics
Current Economic Problems
International Economics
Comparative Economic Systems

In the Department of History and Government

Current Events
American National Government
Contemporary America
Comparative Government
International Relations

In the Department of Philosophy and Religion

Elementary Logic
Aesthetics
Introduction to Philosophy
Modern Religious Problems
History of Philosophy
Philosophy of Religion
Comparative Religion
(Continued on page 10)

First Issue of "Peter Pan" Now Available to Alumnae

BY THE END OF THE MONTH the 300 copies of the first issue of "Peter Pan," Lindenwood's new literary magazine, will be in the hands of subscribers. The illustrated magazine, which will contain 80 pages of short stories, poems, and sketches, is composed of student, faculty and alumnae writing. This volume of "Peter Pan" marks the inauguration of another "first" for students of Lindenwood. Formerly all student writings were published in the "Linden Bark," the campus newspaper, and in volumes of Lindenwood verse collected over a period of years. It is expected that "Peter Pan" will be a permanent publication of the college and will be issued annually.

Rita Baker, of Leavenworth, Kan., is editor of "Peter Pan." She and her staff have been collecting and reading manuscripts since September. Staff members, in addition to Miss Baker, are Patricia Underwood, Betty Joy Haas, and Sally Fielding, assistant editors; Lorraine Peck, business manager; Marie Koch, art editor; and Dr. Agnes Sibley, sponsor. The staff has had the assistance of the members of the college's English Department.

A letter announcing the publication of the magazine was sent several months ago to some former Lindenwood students. The list, however, was incomplete. Miss Baker, fearing that interested alumnae have been overlooked, has announced the staff will receive subscriptions at any time during May. The price is \$1.50.

The English Department has announced that a number of copies of the second volume of "Lindenwood Verse," published in 1943, are also available and may be purchased for fifty cents. "Peter Pan" and "Lindenwood Verse" may be ordered at the same time.

Alumnae contributions in the current issue of "Peter Pan" are those of Jo Anne Smith, Lebanon, Ill.; Mary Cook, Bloomfield, Iowa; Jean Kiralfy, Columbus, Ga.; Jane Morrisey, Joliet, Ill.; and Mrs. Johnsie M. Fiock Fildes, Olney, Ill.

Student contributions have been written by Nancy Gaines, Clinton, Mo.; Margery Barker, River Forest, Ill.; Kaye McLatchie, Winnetka, Ill.; Marcia Morris, Princeton, Ind.; Nancy Starzl, Le Mars, Iowa; Dixie Williams, Springfield, Mo.; J. Jewett Langdon, Hornersville, Mo.; Virginia Townsend, Kirkwood, Mo.; Jane Hall, DeWitt, Ark.; Rita Baker; Betty Joy Haas, Neosho, Mo.; Patricia Underwood, Knox, Pa.; Lorraine Peck, Troy, Ohio; Miriam Reilly, Pachuca, Mexico; Jennifer Sullivan, Wichita, Kan.; Betty Jack Littleton, Miami, Okla.; Mary Lou Matthews, Neosho, Mo.; and Remy Rodriguez, Manilla, P. I.

Mrs. M. D. Merry, who was Gwendolyn Volts and attended Lindenwood in 1941-42, writes that she and her husband are now living at 217 E. Washington St., Effingham, Ill.

Newspaper Columnist



Miss Nancy Bailey, a Senior, of Boise, Idaho, who conducts a regular column, "About Campus," in the Linden Bark. Miss Bailey is treasurer of the League of Women Voters and was chairman of Religious Emphasis Week this spring.

Kansas City Lindenwood Club to Offer \$500 Scholarship

The Kansas City Lindenwood Club has announced that its annual \$250 scholarship fund has been increased this year to \$500. The \$500 scholarship will be awarded this year to a Kansas City girl through the high school counselors. Members of the Scholarship Committee are Mrs. Howard A. Kinzer (Eddie Loud, 1926-27), the newly elected president of the club, and Miss Emily Berry.

Other officers of the club are: Mrs. George W. Krebs (Alice Neal, 1935-36), first vice president; Miss Marea Hempelman, 1926-27, second vice president; Miss Josephine Chambers, 1925-26, recording secretary; Mrs. William E. Shannon (Betty Hunter, 1924-25) corresponding secretary, and Mrs. Dan Keary, (Alleen Donnelly, 1929-30), treasurer.

The Kansas City Lindenwood Club will celebrate its 38th anniversary this month.

Dr. McCluer to Address Presbyterian General Assembly

Dr. Franc L. McCluer, Lindenwood's president, will be the speaker at a Women's Day program of the General Assembly of the Presbyterian Church, at Buffalo, N. Y., on May 20.

On June 4 he will be the commencement speaker at Alma College at Alma, Mich. Other commencement addresses on his schedule for May are: Paris, Mo., High School, May 4; Excelsior Springs, Mo., High School, May 12, and Carthage, Mo., High School, May 25.

Lindenwood's 122nd Commencement To Be Held on May 30

Robert H. Kazmayer, Noted News Commentator, to Give Graduation Address
—The Rev. Dr. Raymond I. Lindquist Will Preach Baccalaureate Sermon

The 122nd annual commencement of Lindenwood College will be held at 10 a.m. on Monday, May 30, climaxing a week of special programs on the campus. The address to the graduating class will be delivered by Robert H. Kazmayer, noted news commentator and lecturer.

The baccalaureate sermon will be preached in Roemer Auditorium on Sunday, May 29, by the Rev. Raymond I. Lindquist, pastor of the First Presbyterian Church of Orange, N. J. Dr. Lindquist conducted the Religious Emphasis Week services at Lindenwood last year.

There are 73 candidates for degrees, certificates and diplomas in the 1949 graduating class. Of this total 55 are Seniors. Twenty-eight are candidates for Bachelor of Arts degrees, 21 for Bachelor of Science degrees, and 6 for Bachelor of Music degrees.

The annual meeting of the Lindenwood Alumnae Association will be held on Saturday, May 28. Mrs. H. K. Stumberg, of St. Charles, president of the association, will preside and members of this year's graduating class will be welcomed into membership in the association.

Examinations for the Seniors will begin on May 23. Final examinations for the other classes will begin on May 31 and continue through June 4.

To Deliver Baccalaureate Sermon



The Rev. Dr. Raymond I. Lindquist

Commencement Speaker



Robert H. Kazmayer

Dr. McCluer Appointed to Committee to Study Hoover Commission Report

Dr. Franc L. McCluer, president of Lindenwood College, has been appointed to serve as a sponsor of the National Citizens Committee for Reorganization of the Federal Branch of the Government, headed by Dr. Robert L. Johnson, president of Temple University. The committee has been formed to secure public support for the reorganization program recommended by the Hoover Commission.

Dr. McCluer has also been named a member of the Missouri Citizen's Committee on the Hoover Commission Findings.

Southern California Club Holds March Meeting at San Clarino

The Lindenwood Club of Southern California held its March meeting on March 19 at Pierre's Restaurant in San Clarino, Calif. Hostesses were Mrs. Ollie Dameron, Mrs. Lloyd Langworthy, Mrs. C. V. Fetty, Mrs. E. Lankford and Miss Correne Placek.

More News From and About the Class of 1937

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

T HIS month we present the second installment of the Class of 1937:

Nancy Platt (Mrs. Craig MacQuaid, Jr.), 703 Woodmont St., Clarksville, Tenn. "Craig McQuaid and I were married in 1939, settling in Akron, Ohio. We now have three children, Nancy, 8, Margie, 5, and our son, "Chippy," 14 months. I have been kept busy with the usual P.T.A., Church, and Study Clubs. Six months ago the B. F. Goodrich Co. transferred us to Clarksville, Tenn. Greetings to the class of '37 and to the many grand friends I made while at L.C."

Josephine Miles (Mrs. John R. Hall, Jr.), 5515 Komensky Ave., Chicago, Ill.: "After graduation, I worked for Stix, Baer, and Fuller in St. Louis. On Thanksgiving Day 1938 I was married to Randy (John Randolph Hall, Jr.) who was a senior student in the Washington University School of Medicine. On December 3, 1939, our first son, John R. Hall, III, was born. Shortly thereafter Randy entered the Army. Our second child, Sarah Miles, was born at Ft. Bliss, Texas, on October 20, 1941. In 1943 Randy, by then a Lieutenant Colonel, went to the Pacific with the First Cavalry Division. The children and I remained in El Paso for the duration of the war. I did the usual Red Cross work-mostly with the Arts and Skills Corps in the Army hospital there. Randy returned from Japan in 1946 as a Colonel. He is still in the Medical Corps of the Army and is doing research work at the University of Chicago following the completion of a course in Radiation Hazards early last spring. We live in southwest Chicago and the children, now 9 and 7, are attending a parochial school."

Mary Roush (Mrs. Norwood Allen), 1307 S. "H" St., Elwood, Ind.: "I seem to remember, way back when I was a Freshman, a Senior friend had published in the gossip column of our L.C. paper, "Suppose everyone has heard of Mary's Nordy-she says he's tall, dark and handsome." Well, my husband is that same tall, dark and handsome Nordy. In the summer of 1938, I went to Europe. In 1940 I joined my family in Florida. Nordy and I had a church wedding on August 11, 1940. On December 30, 1942, Susan Elain Allen was born. Nordy was inducted in the Army when Susan was 2 weeks old so we packed up and went home to our family at Oakland City, Ind. Nordy went directly overseas to Italy and arrived home a month before Susan was 3. However, we had a warm spot in our hearts for Elwood, so-in November 1947 we were able to buy a shoe store here. Ever since I graduated from college I have been active in Girl Scout work. Right now I am a member of the Elwood City Girl Scout Council, of the Order of the Eastern Star, The Business and Professional Women's Club and am a Tri Kappa—which is a social and charitable sorority of Indiana. Elwood is just fifty miles north of Indianapolis and anyone from Lindenwood is welcome at the Allen home. Stop in, won't you?"

Ethel Duebbert (Mrs. Homer Ahmann), Warrenton, Mo .: "Most of the years which have passed have been spent in schoolrooms. For five years I enjoyed teaching in high schools, and for three years I was the Supervisor of Fine Arts in the rural schools of Warren County. I was married in 1943 and lived in Riverside, Calif., for almost a year so that I could be with my husband, who was in the army and was stationed there during that time. While there I was employed in the office of the Mira Loma Quartermaster Depot. This was quite a change from teaching but the work was interesting. At present I am kept busy with housekeeping and taking care of our two precious daughters: Phyllis Kay, 2, and Deanna Rae, 1. Perhaps they will be "Lindenwoodites" in 1966. Best regards to all."

Mary Bacon, 303½ W. Spring, Anna, Ill.: "How memories crowd my mind at the mention of Lindenwood—such pleasant memories—wish it were possible to re-live every minute of those wonderful days. The first few years after leaving L.C. I just wandered around. In 1942 I accepted the position I now hold—that of head librarian at the Stinson Memorial Library here in Anna. I enjoy my work very much—I always did like books and people. I certainly would be thrilled to hear from any of my Lindenwood friends."

Sue Taliaferro Johnson (Mrs. W. R. Brannock), 1202 Bishop Ave., Rolla, Mo.: "After being graduated, I did secretarial work in an insurance office for a year. The next year I was secretary to the District Supervisor of Social Security. In 1939 I married a Civil Engineer, and we moved to Texas. Our daughter was born in 1942. Bill volunteered for the Army in 1944 so we returned to Missouri. While Bill was in Japan, he contacted typhus. Compliactions set in that left him a pemiplegian. After his discharge he was unable to return to his profession, and realized the only solution was to be in business for himself. We chose Dairy Queen-a soft ice cream-for our business, and Sikeston, Mo., for our location. We intend to send Mary Lee to Lindenwood when she is of college age."

Gracia Lou Arnold (Mrs. Keith C. Atterberg), 2800 Plank Road, Keokuk, Iowa: "After leaving

(Continued on page 8)

Two Conferences in April Bring Many Visitors to the Campus

Third Annual Radio Conference and Community Leadership Workshop Bring Prominent Speakers to Lindenwood and Attract Wide Attention to the College

T wo conferences held at Lindenwood College on April 29 and 30, brought a number of prominent speakers to the campus and exerted an influence far beyond the college boundaries. Civic leaders and representatives of community groups as well as students from universities and colleges in Missouri and Illinois attended the conference meetings.

The Third Annual Radio Conference, held on April 29, brought approximately 250 visitors to the campus to hear speakers prominent in the radio field. In addition to the delegates from universities and colleges and civic groups, a number of high schools in the St. Louis area were represented.

The two-day meeting of the Community Leadership Workshop also brought a large number of visitors to Lindenwood and attracted editorial comment in the St. Louis Post-Dispatch. Concerning the Workshop, the Post-Dispatch said:

"Lindenwood College is to be felicited for planning and holding on its campus a 'Workshop for Community Leadership' Friday and Saturday of this week. Around the 'workbench' there will be discussions of health and recreation, housing, utilities, traffic control, law enforcement, religious and racial harmony, the soil, and other subjects that are at the very core of community life.

"One of the major things which a student should take with him out of college is an ability to make himself effective as a citizen of his community. Toward that end the Workshop at St. Charles will contribute."

Miss Judith Waller, one of the speakers at the Radio Conference, was interviewed over the air during the conference by Radio Station WEW in St. Louis, Miss Waller, who is Director of Public Service, Central Division of NBC, and author of "Radio: The Fifth Estate," spoke at the morning session on "Training For Careers in Radio." At the afternoon session, Ted Westcott, a production director for Station KSD and KSD-TV, gave a demonstration of radio production, which included the presentation of a radio show written by a Lindenwood student.

The evening program featured a panel discussion on "Radio: The Fifth Estate." Members of the panel were Dr. Samuel Johnson, news commentator for Station KMOX; A. L. Brandt, assistant news editor Station KXOK, and David Shefrin, of the faculty of the

Radio Speakers





Miss Judith Waller, at left, and Ted Westcott. who addressed the Radio Conference.

School of Journalism at the University of Missouri. Charles C. Clayton, member of the college's faculty was the moderator.

Lindenwood's radio station, KCLC, presented some of its programs during the conference and attracted wide attention. The conference was under the direction of Miss Martha May Boyer, head of the Radio Department.

Leading the discussion groups at the Workshop were: "Community Health, Miss Gwen Goodrich, a member of the faculty of the University of Wisconsin; "Community Recreation," Fred Naeter, publisher of the Cape Girardeau Southeast Missourian; "Growing Pains," Dr. Homer Clevenger, head of the college's History Department and "Community Tensions," Henry F. Chadeayne, comptroller of the General American Life Insurance Co. Leonard Hall, columnist for the St. Louis Post-Dispatch, spoke at a joint meeting with the Radio Conference on "Listening In, R.F.D." Robert Blakey, chief editorial writer for the St. Louis Star-Times, was the moderator for a panel discussion on the subject, "The Good Community Bases Its Stability on Change." Members of the panel were State Senator Ed Long, Bowling Green, Mo.; Irving Dilliard, editorial writer for the Post-Dispatch: R. A. Langenbacher, former St. Charles County Agent; Circuit Judge Richard Creech, Troy, Mo.; and Miss Genevieve Cross, DeSoto, Mo.

The Workshop was under the direction of Paul Greer, a member of the college's faculty.

Girl of the Month

WE PRESENT Miss Johnnie Elizabeth Riner as the Girl of The Month. After receiving her B.A. from Lindenwood in 1931, she attended the University of Illinois Library School, getting the degree of B.S. in Library Science in 1932.

Her first job was as a cataloger and manager of traveling libraries of the Missouri Library Commission. After that, she went to Ft. Riley, Kansas, as the librarian of the Cavalry school, which she said "was a very interesting position, and while there I caught glimpses of General Patton and several other prominent officers in the last war." She was called home when her father became ill, and returned to her old job at the Missouri Library Commission. Shortly after that, she went to Central College in Fayette, Mo., as assistant librarian. In September 1945, she became librarian at the Jefferson City Free Public Library in Jefferson City, Mo.

She has a staff of four full time people and three part-time assistants. Most of them are young girls, either attending high school or just graduated. She does all of her own cataloging and most of the reference work. In addition to library work, she has to do the bookkeeping, write the checks, and oversee the building. She says that a librarian is usually a jack of all trades.

She spends one day a week taking the bookmobile around to schools. The Cole County Library has a contract with the schools, and the two libraries furnish the entire county with films and records. They are building a rental record collection which promises to be popular. Teen-Town borrows their film projector with all of its sound attachments frequently, as do the Girl Scouts.

Miss Riner says: "The library profession is interesting, especially the public library field, for any-

Spring Style Show Features Costumes for College

Lindenwood's annual Spring Style Show, presented by the Home Economics Department, was held in Roemer Auditorium on April 12, Miss Dolores Thomas was the narrator of the show, which featured spring and summer clothes for college women. All of the apparel shown was designed and made by students in the Home Economics Department. Miss Margaret Lindsay and Miss Marjorie Savage were the faculty members in charge of the show.

Junior-Senior Prom is Gala Event at Hotel Chase

The annual Junior-Senior Prom was held on the Starlight Roof of Hotel Chase in St. Louis on April 9. In the receiving line were Dr. and Mrs. Franc L. McCluer, Miss Grace Albrecht, sponsor of the Junior Class, and Miss Joan Reed, president of the class.



Miss Johnnie Elizabeth Riner

thing and everything can and does happen in the pubic library—from request for rooms to the little boy who says his mother does not need any books to read because she does not go to school. We answer such questions as how puffed rice is made and what should be worn to an inaugural reception. The profession gives one a great feeling of service. From the original building that contained only books, libraries have grown until they now contain pictures, phonograph records, films, and bookmobiles. It is a profession that is still growing and is anything but over-crowded." Miss Riner recently was appointed librarian of the Institute of Technology of St. Louis University.

We are proud of Miss Riner's fine service to the public.

Roll Call of Class of 1937

(Continued from page 6)

Lindenwood, I taught in northeast Missouri for one and a half years. Then I taught at home, in Keokuk, and attended summer school at a State Teachers' College in Macomb, Ill., until 1944. In 1943, I was married to Keith Atterberg, from Keokuk, who was then in radio training on Gallups Island, Boston. We spent that summer in Brookline. In the fall, when Keith shipped as a radio officer in the U.S. Maritime Service, I returned to teaching first grade in Keokuk. Next summer we were in Los Angeles, and then he left again. Then came Douglas, now 4 years old. Now we have Ricky, 6 and half months old. So far, no prospects for Lindewood. My boys will have to limit their Lindenwood attendance to dances and Sunday evenings on the campus."

(To be concluded next month.)

Plans for May Fete Include Carnival and Reception for Parents

A FULL week-end program is planned for the annual May Fete at Lindenwood this month. Parents of students have been invited to visit the campus for the occasion.

The program will open with a street supper and carnival on Friday, May 6. That night the Speech and Dramatic Department will present its annual spring play in Roemer Auditorium. The play will be "Antigone," by Sophocles.

Miss Jeanne Gross will be crowned at the May Fete on Saturday afternoon, May 7, attended by her Maid of Honor, Miss Joyce Nelson, and the members of her court. Tau Sigma will present a colorful "Gay Nineties" dance as a feature of the program. That night there will be a dance in Butler Gym and in the street in front of Butler Hall.

On Sunday morning, May 8, the Rev. Dr. Frank Caldwell, president of Louisville Theological Seminary, will preach in Roemer Auditorium. At noon there will be a dinner for the parents in Ayres Hall, and in the afternoon a reception for the Queen and her court will be held in the Memorial Fine Arts Building.

Walter Grundhauser to Return to Faculty Next September

J. Walter Grundhauser has accepted appointment as Assistant Professor in the Department of Biological Science at Lindenwood College, it is announced by President F. L. McCluer. Mr. Grundhauser has been conducting research at St. Louis University and has completed his work for the doctorate degree. In September he will rejoin his former colleagues in the Department headed by Dr. Mary Talbot.

Mr. Grundhauser has been giving his attention to three important research studies:

- 1. The effect of anaesthetics and narcotics on the water-holding properties of living tissues.
- Examination of changes in the water-holding properties of seedlings after they had been exposed to large doses of soft x-rays.
- 3. A tracer work study with radio phosphorus which has revealed that there is a concentration of this element in tissues preparing for and undergoing mitosis and that this information can be used in detecting such things as cancer in deep tissues.

These researches are of practical as well as theoretical value. The report of the tracer work study is being published. P32 is obtained from the Oak Ridge Laboratories of the Atomic Energy Commission for use in this study.

Mr. Grundhauser will continue his activity in research in the laboratories of Lindenwood College and will give courses in biology and physics next Fall. Dr. Alice Parker Named to Head University Women



Dr. Alice Parker

Dr. Alice Parker, head of Lindenwood's English Department, was elected president of the Missouri Division of the American Association of University Women at the organization's annual meeting in Sedalia, Mo., on April 23rd.

Dr. Agnes Sibley, a member of the English Department faculty, was named editor of the Journal, the publication of the Missouri Division.

Business Women Discuss Careers at Lindenwood Conference

Members of the Altrusa Club of St. Louis told Lindenwood students of the opportunities awaiting women in the business and professional world at the annual career conference, held on March 31, under the sponsorship of the Office of Student Guidance and Personnel. Miss Mary Lichliter, director of the office, introduced Mrs. Grace McNeese, president of the club, who spoke at a general session.

The counselors were: Mrs. Agnes McCaddon, advertising; Dorothy Dolan, dietetics; Mayme Sartoris, dress designing; Hazel Stolz, interior decorating; Mary Kimbrough, journalism; Dr. Grace Bergner, medicine; Georgia F. Wittich, merchandising; Edna E. Peterson, nursing; Dorothy L. Flint, occupational therapy; Annabell Lamburth, personnel; Gretchen Vanderschmidt, Mrs. Margaret J. Williams, social service.

Press Club Presents Sixth Annual Gridiron Dinner on March 29

The Lindenwood Press Club presented its sixth annual gridiron dinner in Ayres Hall on March 29. The program of skits was based on a satire of KCLC, the campus radio station, and faculty and students were victims of the club's lampooning.

Third Annual Teachers' Institute Held on Campus in April

The Third Annual Teachers' Institute under the auspices of the Workshop Committee, was held at Lindenwood on April 2. The program opened with a social meeting in the Library Club Room at 10 a.m. where coffee and doughnuts were served by the Lindenwood Chapter, of the Future Teachers of America.

At 10:30 a.m., the morning session began with Dr. John Thomas, head of the Department of Music, as the chairman. President Franc L. McCluer welcomed the guests, and Dr. Raymond Garnett, head of the Department of Education, introduced the guests. The guest speaker was Ward E. Barnes, Superintendent of Schools, Normandy, St. Louis County. His topic was "The In-Service Training of Teachers," and he emphasized that teaching is a cooperative enterprise and succeeds best when teachers and administrators work together in a democratic manner.

Luncheon was in the dining room in Avres Hall, followed by a visiting hour where the members of the Lindenwood faculty were available for informal discussion and renewing of friendship. The afternoon session began at 2 o'clock, with Dr. Garnett as chairman. The discussion was led by Mr. Barnes, Lindenwood faculty members and guest teachers on the subject, "Special Problems of Elementary and High School Teaching."

The following were present: Miss Ruby Bergfeld, Miss Jane Blood, Miss Mary Jane Brittain, Miss Juanita Cook, Miss Dorothy Ely, Miss Martha Ann England, Miss Jacolyn Foremen, Miss Doris Gruer, Miss Jeannette Gund, Mrs. George Hineman, Mrs. W. G. Holtsneider, Mrs. Helen Hook Hume, Miss Bertha Jauch, Miss Viola Karrenbrock, Miss Louise Ritter. and Miss Miriam Schwarz.

Fifteen Colleges Send Delegates to International Conference

Approximately 100 student delegates from colleges in the area attended the first annual International Relations Conference on April 3. The conference was sponsored by the International Relations Club.

"What is the General Reaction Toward the American Foreign Policy in the Major Areas of Tension," was the theme of the conference. A general session opened the program, followed by four sectional meetings including: discussions on Russia, Western Europe, China, and Middle East. A second general session closed the conference.

Dr. Alice Parker Addresses Fulton University Women Association

On April 2, Dr. Alice Parker, head of Lindenwood's English Department, addressed the Fulton, Mo., branch of the American Association of Uuniversity Women. Her subject was "Women Candidates."

Day Students Again Capture President's Scholarship Cup

For the second straight year, the Day Students have been awarded the President's Scholarship Trophy for having the highest point average for the two preceding semesters. The cup was presented by Dr. Franc L. McCluer at a convocation on March 29. Permanent possession of the cup goes to the group which wins it three years.

Irwin Hall placed second in the competion and Ayres Hall was third.

New Curriculum

(Continued from page 3)

In the Department of Psychology

Mental Hygiene Psychology of Human Relations Child Development The Psychology of the Adolescent Psychology of Marriage

In the Department of Sociology

Community Leadership Women in Community Life Social Problems The Family History of Social Thought Anthropology

It is recommended that electives be chosen from the following list:

In the Department of Biological Science

Hygiene Cultivated Plants Preventive Medicine

In the Department of Speech and Dramatics

Fundamentals of Speech Essentials of Speech Story-Telling

In the Department of Secretarial Science

Typewriting for Personal Use

In the Department of Art Introduction to Art

In the Department of Home Economics Clothing and Textiles

Food Preparation and Selection Home Nursing Home Planning and Furnishing Home Management

In the Department of Music Introduction to Music

In the Department of History and Government American History

In the Department of Physics

Household Physics

In the Department of Physical Education

First Aid Community Recreation

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

Mrs. Stannard L. Gardner (Wilma Hoen, Class of '36) writes that she and her husband are now living at 8341 Wheatland Ave., Sun Valley, Calif.

Miss Janet Brown, of Ferguson, Mo., and Miss Linda Blakey, of St. Louis, both members of the Class of '48, visited the campus on March 29 and attended the Gridiron dinner. Miss Brown is now an advertising copy writer for Sears, Roebuck and Co., and Miss Blakey is employed by the General Motors Acceptance Corp.

WEDDINGS

A Thanksgiving bride was Miss Lorraine Robie, a member of the Class of '31. On last Thanksgiving Day she was married to Willard O'Connor and they are now at home at 903½ N. Fifth St., Springfield, Ill.

On last Christmas Day, Miss Virgina Ann Cornell, of Tucson, Ariz., was married to William A. Vessie. Mrs. Vessie attended Lindenwood in 1942-43. She and her husband are now at home at 1069 Teller Ave., Bronx, N. Y.

December 26 was the date chosen by Miss Marguerite Feller, daughter of Mrs. Lena Feller, of Van Meter, Iowa, for her marriage to Pfc. Robert W. Goodson, of the U. S. Air Force, at Van Meter. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1945-46.

A February bride was Miss Doris Burger, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George Michael Burger, of Manitowoc, Wis. Miss Burger, who attended Lindenwood in 1944-46, was married on February 12 to Gerald Peter Hansen. They are now at home at 291 Roosevelt St., Fond du Lac, Wisc.

Family Portrait



The Rev. and Mrs. David Quill, of Glenwood, Minn., posed for this picture with their two children, Stephen and Charlotte, recently. Mrs. Quill was Irene Rummelhoff, a member of the Class of '39.

Christmas Bride



Mr. and Mrs. Eugene Garrett posed for this picture after their marriage on December 26 at Epworth, Ill. Mrs. Garrett was Norma Darlean Carney and she attended Lindenwood in 1945-47.

March 12 was the date chosen by Miss Helen M. Thompson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. H. J. Thompson, of Michigan City, Ind., as the date of her marriage to Robert Frederick Lake. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1943-45. She and her husband are now at home at 222 S. Broad St., Lansdale, Pa.

St. Charles Lindenwood Club Gives Pot Luck Supper

Members of the St. Charles Lindenwood Club entertained their husbands and friends with a pot luck supper in the Library Club Room at the club's February meeting. Prof. John R. Middents, of the Fine Arts Department, spoke. Mrs. Frank Rauch was chairman of the committee in charge of the dinner, assisted by Mrs. C. E. Schwendemann, Mrs. Edna Olson, Mrs. John Haake, Mrs. Orville Ratliff and Miss Liv Udstad.

Marcia Fisher Elected President of Student Christian Association

Miss Marcia Fisher, a Junior, of Wichita, Kan., has been elected president of the Student Christian Association for the 1949-50 college year. Other officers are Miss Marilyn Tweedie, of Jefferson City, Mo., vice president; Miss Jane Hall, of De Witt, Ark., secretary, and Miss Martha Reid, of Carrollton, Mo., treasurer.

BIRTHS

A future Lindenwood girl is Mary Eleanor, who was born on January 26 to Mr. and Mrs. J. R. Mc-Clymont, of 3 Park Drive, Holdredge, Nebr. Mary has a sister, Joan, 3½, and a brother, James, 2. Their mother was Eleanor Rogers, who attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

A son, who has been named Steven Hellar, was born on March 14 to Mr. and Mrs. William David Nixon, of 107 E. Washington St., Montpelier, Ohio. Mrs. Nixon, who was Barbara Hellar, attended Lindenwood in 1944-45.

Michael Malcolm is the name chosen for the son born on March 10 to Dr. and Mrs. Malcolm Stewart, of Fort Worth, Texas. Mrs. Stewart was Jean James and she attended Lindenwood in 1939-41.

A son, who has been named Eric Helin, was born on February 17 to Mr. and Mrs. Jerry Hultquist, of 106 W. Trinity St., Victoria, Texas. Mrs. Hultquist was Martha Roberts and she is a member of the Class of '38.

Headed for Lindenwood is Susan Ellen, who was born on March 29 to Mr. and Mrs. J. F. Wright, of 2405 Court St., Muskogee, Okla. Mrs. Wright was Dorothy Ellen Holcomb and she attended Lindenwood in 1930-34.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Alannette, who was born on March 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Hare, of Auvergne, Ark. Alannette has three brothers, Marvin, Jr., 5, David, 3, and Michael, 2. Their mother was Alannette Stallings, Class of '42.

Mr. and Mrs. Lynn Dillon, of 812 Tuxedo Blvd., Webster Groves, Mo., have announced the adoption of a daughter who has been named Susan Celia. Mrs. Dillon was Martha Lynn Beck and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-42.

A son, who has been named Bruce Gray, was born on April 8 to Mr. and Mrs. Sterling Van Gundy, of Sterling, Colo. Mrs. Van Gundy was Marilyn Tickner and she attended Lindenwood in 1940-42.

David Swarr is the name chosen for the son born on March 22 to Mr. and Mrs. Robert K. Andersen, of 6315 Poppleton St., Omaha, Nebr. David has a sister, Kristi, now 1½. Their mother was Jean Swarr, who attended Lindenwood in 1940-41.

On February 9 a son, who has been named Thomas Carl, was born to Mr. and Mrs. Carl W. Bell, of 18420 Snowden St., Detroit, Mich. Mrs. Bell was Frances Gierse and she attended Lindenwood in 1928-30

A daughter, who has been named Betty Marshall, was born on March 12 to Mr. and Mrs. Martin Eckhart, of Sarcoxie, Mo. Betty has a brother, John, 7, and three sisters, Marta Kay, 9, Georgia Ann, 2 and Mary Jane, 14 months-old. Mrs. Eckhart was Betty Cragin and she attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

George Chandler, II, is the name of the son born to Mr. and Mrs. James Kark Petersen of 10 May Ave., Athens, Ohio, on February 27. Mrs. Petersen, who was June Bruce, attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

A son, who has been named James Carleton, was born on March 25 to Dr. and Mrs. A. B. Sodley, of 1205 West St., Ottumwa, Iowa. Mrs. Sodley was Charlotte Dalin, and she attended Lindenwood in 1936-38.

A daughter, who has been named Mary Eleanor, was born on January 26 to Mr. and Mrs. J. R. McClymont, of 31 Park Drive, Holdredge, Nebr. Mary has a sister, Joan Rogers, 3½, and a brother, James Rowland, 2. Their mother was Eleanor Rogers and she attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

Timothy Mark is the name chosen for the son born on February 20 to the Rev. and Mrs. Walter Grotrian, of Pine Lawn, Mo. Timothy has an older brother. Mrs. Grotrian was Dorothy Nieman, Class of '40.

A daughter, who has been named Susan Alice, was born on March 23 to Mr. and Mrs. William R. Brannock, of 1202 Bishop St., Rolla, Mo. Mrs. Brannock was Sue Johnson, Class of '37.

IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their deepest sympathy to Mrs. Audine Griffith, of 360 N. Edgemoor Dr., Wichita, Kan., whose husband, Robert E. Griffith, died suddenly of heart disease on March 9. Mrs. Griffith, who was Audine Mulnix, attended Lindenwood in 1929-31.

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to Mrs. Herbert J. Schaffner, of 4295 Olive St., St. Louis, whose mother, Mrs. L. G. Davis, of Sparta, Ill., died on March 6. Mrs. Schaffner was Jessie Davis and she attended Lindenwood in 1927-29.